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JOINT REVIEW OF THE STRATEGIC PLANS AND BUDGET
OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE, 1999

TUESDAY, MAY 25, 1999

The joint review met, pursuant to notice, at 11 a.m., in room
1100 Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Bill Archer, Chair-
man of the Joint Committee on Taxation, presiding.

[The press release announcing the hearing follows:]
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(1)

JOINT REVIEW OF THE STRATEGIC PLANS
AND BUDGET OF THE INTERNAL REVENUE
SERVICE, AS REQUIRED BY THE INTERNAL
REVENUE SERVICE RESTRUCTURING AND
REFORM ACT OF 1998

TUESDAY, MAY 25, 1999

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
JOINT COMMITTEE ON TAXATION,

Washington, DC.
The joint review met, pursuant to call, at 11 a.m., in room 1100,

Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Bill Archer, Chairman of
the Joint Committee on Taxation presiding.

Representatives present: Archer, Portman, Kolbe, Forbes, Horn,
Coyne, Hoyer, and Kucinich.

Senators present: Stevens, Grassley, and Kerrey.
Chairman ARCHER. The Committee will come to order.
Today, we continue the important work that was begun by the

Congress in the IRS Restructuring and Reform Act of 1998, which
we passed last July.

This Act was, I believe, a major victory for America’s taxpayers.
It was the first major reform of the IRS since 1952, and it was long
overdue. In passing the Act, we made it clear that the IRS is to
put taxpayers first. We included in the Act an arsenal of almost
100 new taxpayer rights and protections including a shift in the
burden of proof and protections for innocent spouses, who usually
are women.

The IRS Restructuring and Reform Act also provided for im-
proved oversight of the IRS and held IRS employees accountable
for their actions. The Act struck an appropriate balance between
protecting taxpayers and providing the necessary tools to fund the
government.

I am proud to be a part of the Congress that put America’s tax-
payers first and protected America’s taxpayers from IRS abuses.

While the IRS Restructuring and Reform Act is landmark legisla-
tion, it is only a first step. Ultimately, I believe that the true an-
swer is to provide America with a new tax system—one that is fair-
er, simpler, less intrusive, less costly, and that creates more eco-
nomic growth.

Until that day comes, we must do all we can to ensure that
America’s taxpayers are treated fairly. We must ensure that the
spirit, as well as the letter, of the IRS Restructuring and Reform
Act is fulfilled.
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I am disappointed that the White House has not fulfilled its obli-
gations under the Act. The Act called for the President to nominate
members of the new independent IRS Oversight Board within 6
months after the date of enactment, and that was January 22 of
this year. It is now over 10 months after the date of enactment,
and no nominations have been made.

While American taxpayers work hard each year to pay their
taxes on time, the White House is 4 months late in setting up the
independent IRS Oversight Board as Congress required. That’s just
not fair and sets exactly the wrong example. I urge the President
to fulfill his obligations and nominate members of the IRS Over-
sight Board right away.

We, the Congress, must also fulfill our obligations under the Act
and continue the diligent oversight that ultimately led to its pas-
sage. The requirement for the joint review that we are having
today stems from the concerns of the National Commission on Re-
structuring the IRS that the several Congressional committees
with jurisdiction over the IRS will pull the IRS in different direc-
tions.

This joint review provides an opportunity for all the committees
of jurisdiction to receive the same information regarding the long-
range goals of the IRS and to provide a coordinated review of the
IRS’s goals and its progress in achieving them.

I support Commissioner Rossotti’s efforts to implement the provi-
sions of the IRS Restructuring and Reform Act and to modernize
the IRS so that it can deal more effectively and appropriately with
taxpayers. I recognize the task of modernizing the IRS is not an
easy one and it may take some time. Until broad tax reform can
be achieved, I believe that implementing the IRS Restructuring
and Reform Act will further the goals of increasing voluntary com-
pliance with the tax laws and ensuring that America’s taxpayers
are treated with the dignity and respect they deserve.

Commissioner Rosotti, I look forward to hearing your views on
what has been done and what needs to be done to achieve those
goals.

I now recognize Senator Grassley for any comments that he
might like to make.

Senator GRASSLEY. First of all, I want to agree with others that
you, Commissioner Rossotti, are doing an excellent job, particularly
considering the systemic problems that existed within the bowels
of the IRS bureaucracy, and you are probably tired of hearing that
because you wonder whether those compliments are sincere, but I
have heard that they are sincere and they are not in fear of having
an IRS audit on the person. So I hope you will take those as sin-
cere comments from all of us.

We have come a long way in the last year, but of course we have
much further to go. Chairman Archer, you should be commended
for making sure that this mandatory hearing before the statutory
deadline was actually held. Thank you.

It is also too bad that the Administration can’t seem to meet the
required deadlines, at least in regards to the appointing of the ex-
tremely important Oversight Board.

Given the inherent problems within the IRS, I do have a number
of concerns about how the restructuring law is or is not being im-
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plemented. Of course, the number one concern is getting the Over-
sight Board up and running. The Administration has really
dropped the ball here. They not only have not gotten us the nomi-
nees, but a couple of the ones that were leaked are serious dis-
appointments that I might have trouble supporting.

Then we see these neatly placed press stories about how the new
law allegedly has negatively affected enforcement collections. The
insinuation is that IRS agents are so afraid of violating provisions
of the new law that they have held back on enforcement.

First of all, these articles failed to mention that many of these
enforcement figures were down before the law was enacted. Also,
we concluded that many of the methods used in these enforcement
actions should, in fact, be illegal; and so we hope that a certain
percentage of these enforcement actions would go down.

Secondly, some of the taxpayer protection provisions, now appar-
ently dubbed by some as 10 deadly sins, are a very important part
of this restructuring bill. Some are saying Congress went too far
in passing them. Well, all of them required some kind of willful
misconduct or assault and battery, retaliation or threats.

Now if an employee engages in any of that conduct, there should
be firings as the law prescribed. We are not going to start watering
down these protections just because there is an effort by some who
never supported the law in the first place to undermine its effec-
tiveness.

I hope you share my views on this, Commissioner, and I look for-
ward to your testimony. If I have learned anything in the last 16
or 17 years that I have been involved with the protecting of tax-
payers’ rights, we have to be ever vigilant, otherwise we are going
to be outlasted and outdone by the permanent bureaucracy. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Portman.
Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to commend

you for your leadership in holding this bicameral IRS joint review
and doing so ahead of schedule. I wish the White House was taking
these statutory deadlines set out in the IRS Act as seriously as you
are, especially with regard to the Oversight Board, which are cru-
cial to the long-term reforms we all seek.

I had the honor to serve as co-chairman with Senator Bob
Kerrey, who is here, of the National Commission on Restructuring
the IRS in 1996 and 1997. Senator Grassley and Congressman
Coyne to my right were also invaluable members of that panel.

In the Commission report, called A Vision for a New IRS, and in
the subsequent Restructuring Act based on the Commission’s rec-
ommendations, a very clear vision was laid out to transform the
IRS to better serve taxpayers in the new century.

Among those key changes enacted just last year were to first
make taxpayer service the top priority of the IRS; second, to reor-
ganize the IRS along customer service lines; third, to level the
playing field between taxpayers and the IRS—the Chairman has
talked about that, the over-50 new taxpayer rights—and, finally, to
provide incentives to reach up to 80 percent of electronic filing over
the next 10 years.

There are many other recommendations, but those were some of
the key strategic ones that I wanted to touch on in the context of
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this review today to ensure that those reforms took place and that
they were sustained over time. We also created a more accountable
management structure at the IRS, the Oversight Board providing
expertise, continuity and accountability at the top, and finally a
more effective oversight structure on Capitol Hill.

I believe this joint review today is one of the key aspects of the
Restructuring Commission, a key aspect to improved oversight of
the IRS by Congress.

During the Restructuring Commission’s work, we found that
there was inadequate coordination between the seven Congres-
sional committees that shared IRS oversight responsibility, all of
which are represented here today; and too often in the past we
found those committees have had to focus on putting out the small
brush fires which occur within their jurisdiction without looking at
the overall forest fire that had developed over the years at the In-
ternal Revenue Service.

I believe that is already changing. I believe we saw it firsthand
in the way that the committees worked together in the develop-
ment of the Act, but this IRS joint review provides us with a spe-
cific statutory mechanism year in and year out to ensure that Con-
gress will focus on the big-picture issues that affect the IRS and
that we will, as much as possible, speak with one voice to you,
Commissioner, and to your people on the overall direction and
progress of the agency.

So our purpose today is not so much to get into the details of the
individual issues, but rather the objective today should be to focus
on the big picture, focus on some of the longer-term issues such as
the IRS budget, the implementation of the Reform Act provisions
which Senator Grassley just talked about, the reorganization plan
which the Commissioner is beginning to put in place, and to do so
in a coordinated and focused way.

Again, Mr. Chairman, I am delighted we are here at this unprec-
edented gathering, the first joint review. I look forward to hearing
Commissioner Rossotti’s testimony, and I look forward to the input
and expertise from my colleagues who serve on the various commit-
tees represented here today. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The statement of Congressman Portman follows:]
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Chairman ARCHER. Thank you, Mr. Portman. The Chair observes
that Senator Roth was unable to be here with us today because he
is occupied with an amendment on the Senate floor and a Finance
Committee hearing. Without objection, the record will be held open
for any statement that he would like to make and for any state-
ment of any other Member that unavoidably could not attend to-
day’s hearing.

The Chair now recognizes Senator Kerrey.
Senator KERREY. Thank you. I would simply say that I look for-

ward to the testimony of Commissioner Rossotti, and I regret that
the Oversight Board has not only not been appointed, but had they
been appointed, that Oversight Board would be present at this
hearing today.

Under the law, the Oversight Board has the authority to review
budget and strategic plan, and it would have made this hearing a
lot more constructive. I know that the Administration has started
to get them vetted and that creates some time lags, but I do look
forward someday to seeing Mr. Rossotti before this committee, but
also with all of the other members of the Oversight Board.

Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Coyne.
Mr. COYNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to take this

time to welcome Commissioner Rossotti and look forward to hear-
ing his testimony. In the interest of hearing from the Commis-
sioner, I would like to submit my statement for the record.

Chairman ARCHER. Without objection the entire written state-
ment by any Member will be included in the record.

[The statement of Mr. Coyne follows:]

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM J. COYNE

Today’s session is the first annual hearing on the Internal Revenue Service held
jointly by the House and Senate committees having jurisdiction over aspects of the
Internal Revenue Service. As we begin our bipartisan review, I look forward to dis-
cussing with the IRS Commissioner recent improvements in administration of our
tax laws and his vision for the future. The IRS restructuring and reform legislation
enacted last year has already had a positive effect on the taxpaying public. Much,
however, still remains to be done.

Taxpayers already are benefitting from a new IRS management team and a mod-
ernized tax system. The 1999 filing season is proof that improved taxpayer services
will make a difference. IRS telephone lines and walk-in return preparation assist-
ance now are available 24 hours a day, seven days a week. Taxpayers nationwide
already are seeing the impact of reformed innocent spouse rules, improved taxpayer
notification of audit issues, and clearer IRS forms and instructions. Soon funding
will be provided by the IRS to taxpayer clinics—through schools and tax-exempt or-
ganizations—to provide legal assistance to those needing help to resolve their tax
cases.

With each of our Committees and Subcommittees conducting oversight of the IRS,
our messages to the IRS Commissioner and employees often are conflicting or raise
different priorities. The authors of the joint hearing mandate hoped that this pro-
ceeding would clarify the voice of Congress and provide the IRS with clearer direc-
tions.

With this goal in mind, I look forward to our discussion of the IRS’s strategic
plans and proposed budget for fiscal year 2000. Specifically, I must emphasize that
Commissioner Rossotti strongly urged the Ways and Means Oversight Sub-
committee to support full-funding of the IRS’s fiscal year 2000 budget, as requested
by the President. I am convinced that the IRS must have the tools and resources
to do its job well, and that proper funding is a critical step to a successful restruc-
turing and reform of the IRS.

I hope that we all can agree that it’s time to evaluate where we are and give the
IRS a chance to perform. The agency is in the midst of a major reorganization. Con-
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gress’ clear and consistent message to the IRS should be one of active support, guid-
ed by a long-term commitment to excellence.

Chairman ARCHER. Senator Stevens.
Senator STEVENS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I appre-

ciate the opportunity to be with you also, and I would like my
statement to appear in the record as though read. I do want to con-
gratulate you, particularly, for holding the hearing on time.

I have just left the Library of Congress where we have made
more progress on the digital program there, and I am amazed at
the speed with which the IRS is adopting the digital mode and
electronic filing.

And as Chairman of Appropriations, I am very interested in the
fact that I am told if a taxpayer files a return which has a refund
coming electronically, that will be back to the taxpayer in 6 to 8
days, rather than 6 to 8 weeks and that the cost is less than one-
tenth of handling the return if filed in the normal way on paper.

I think we are coming a long way towards making some savings.
You, Senator Grassley, Senator Roth and others, should be con-
gratulated for the basic Act. This Reform and Restructuring Act is
working. It follows to a great extent the progress that we made in
terms of the bill that came out of the Governmental Affairs Com-
mittee and in terms of the basic concepts of restructuring the whole
Federal Government.

I am delighted to know that as we are proceeding here that we
are going to have more and more input from all of the committees
that are affected, and I look forward to working with you. I do
thank you for the opportunity to be with you today.

Chairman Archer. Thank you, Senator.
[The statement of Senator Stevens follows:]

STATEMENT OF SENATOR TED STEVENS

I want to thank Chairman Archer for scheduling this hearing and for the oppor-
tunity to discuss the changes taking place within the IRS with Commissioner
Rossotti. Part of those changes are as a result of the IRS Restructuring and Reform
Act of 1998, while other improvements are the result of advances in technology and
data gathering. These changes are important to the overall goal of improving IRS
customer service for the American people.

With the new improvements in technology we are seeing more returns filed elec-
tronically. According to Commissioner Rossotti’s printed statement, the amount of
returns filed on-line in 1998 increased by 161 percent compared to 1997. This should
mean more efficient processing and review of returns.

We are all used to waiting six to eight weeks to receive our refund checks, if we
are entitled to a refund. Now I am told that a taxpayer who files electronically and
has his refund direct-deposited into a bank account can get his money in as little
as eight days—not eight weeks. That is a real improvement and it is very cost effec-
tive—costing the IRS only 3.9 cents to direct-deposit a refund into an individual’s
bank account versus 45 cents to issue a traditional check.

The IRS has also made improvements in reducing the cost of collecting revenue.
According to the IRS, the cost of collecting $100 dollars in 1997 was 44 cents. This
was the lowest cost since 1982. As Chairman of the Senate Appropriations Com-
mittee I am interested in seeing this type of agency efficiency. As former Chairman
of the Governmental Affairs Committee I am interested in seeing IRS strive for con-
crete goals in customer service. This is what we envisioned by the Government Per-
formance Results Act developed in that committee.

I represent a State where many of the people still do not have running water or
a centralized delivery system for electricity, much less access to the Internet for
electronic filing. Universal availability of these on-line services should include all of
Alaska and the rest of rural America. This is something we are working on and I
urge my colleagues and the IRS to keep that in mind when we talk about improve-
ments in service and technology.
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Lastly, we should understand that the best reform possible is the simplification
of the U.S. Tax Code.

Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Kolbe.
Mr. KOLBE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don’t have an opening

statement, but would just like to thank you for having this hearing
and would like to say that in my responsibility as Chairman of the
subcommittee that funds the IRS, I am pleased we can say that our
subcommittee, in a bipartisan way, has met the needs of the IRS.

We fund their requests, the Administration’s requests, in order
to carry out the mandates of the Reform Act, and certainly we will
continue to do so to meet these needs. I look forward to hearing the
testimony of Commissioner Rossotti and the comments of my col-
leagues. Thank you.

Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Forbes.
Mr. FORBES. Mr. Chairman, I will also submit my opening state-

ment for the record. I just would look forward to hearing from Mr.
Rossotti on a couple of key issues, particularly eliminating the con-
fusion that I think exists, particularly now under reorganization,
but in all fairness has existed upwards of half a dozen years in
some of the regional service centers as to what their exact mission
is.

I think there is still some confusion about what those missions
are, whether it is customer service or processing. I look forward to
hearing from you on retraining, particularly sensitivity training
and how that would be delivered; and finally on a growing and con-
tinued concern by Members of Congress on taxpayer privacy.
Thank you for being here.

[The statement of Mr. Forbes follows:]

OPENING STATEMENT OF REPRESENTATIVE MICHAEL P. FORBES

Commissioner Rossotti, thank you for being here this morning. In 1997, Congress
held a series of hearings where the American people saw the Internal Revenue Serv-
ice almost literally on trial. They saw a parade of witness come before Congress to
testify about the naked abuse of power over at the Internal Revenue Service.

We saw current and former IRS agents who had to testify in secret because they
feared for their lives. We saw ordinary citizens, taxpayers, who talked about how
an audit turned their entire lives upside down, with some of them suffering great
financial loss that will never be recovered. We saw a government agency totally out
of control, lacking accountability, an agency where one is guilty until proven inno-
cent.

We saw and heard all this and we acted to put a stop to it. We enacted sweeping
reforms of the IRS to make it more efficient and taxpayer friendly, and we provided
critical new protections for the American taxpayer to make the IRS more account-
able.

In a sense, the Internal Revenue Service Restructuring and Reform Act put the
IRS on probation. Today, we see in part if they are behaving themselves.

The IRS has a work force of around 100,000 people, this compares to the 50 larg-
est business organizations in America. The IRS is projected to process during the
1998–1999 tax filing season that is just winding down over 228 million tax returns,
including over 126 million individual returns, and it expects to have issued over 93
million individual refunds, while collection $1.7 trillion.

The IRS has offices in every State in the Nation, and the National Treasury Em-
ployees Union is one of the largest labor unions in the country. The IRS deals with
over 12,000 financial institutions and 12 Federal Reserve banks in some 600 loca-
tions.

Turning such a massive troubled ship around is not easy and it cannot be done
quickly.

But, from what I have seen and heard from talking to Commissioner Rossotti at
Appropriations hearings, IRS employees in my Long Island district and ordinary
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taxpayers, Charles Rossotti is doing an excellent job of doing what Congress asked
him to do, make the IRS, more efficient and more accountable.

Charles Rossotti is the first nontax lawyer to head the IRS since World War Two
and it is his outsider’s viewpoint and experience that have made his efforts to date
so successful. In the private sector Charles Rossotti knew his organization would not
be successful without putting customer service No. 1 on his priority list.

The IRS’s previous mission statement read in part: ‘‘The purpose of the Internal
Revenue Service is to collect the proper amount of tax revenue * * *’’

Today, under Commissioner Rossotti, that mission statement reads: to ‘‘Provide
America’s taxpayers with top quality service by helping them to understand and
meet their tax responsibilities and by applying the tax law with integrity and fair-
ness to all’’.

Thanks to the reform enacted by Congress and the leadership of Commissioner
Rossotti we are starting to reinstall the attitude of customer service at the IRS, put-
ting the word service back into the Internal Revenue Service.

Certainly mistakes will be made, but we can correct those mistakes. Uncovering
and correcting those mistakes is in fact the very reason we are here this morning.

I look forward to Commissioner Rossotti’s testimony and continuing to work with
him to ‘‘Provide America’s taxpayers with top quality service.’’ They deserve and ex-
pect nothing less.

Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Hoyer.
Mr. HOYER. I too want to congratulate you on having this joint

review, which I think is historic, in having this many Members of
both the Senate and the House convene to oversee the implementa-
tion of a very significant change in how the IRS is managed and
how it operates.

I want to congratulate Mr. Portman and Mr. Kerrey on their
leadership, as well, on this issue. I was not always the most enthu-
siastic supporter of their efforts, although I think there have been
very positive results from the passage of the bill and in fact, I
voted for the conference report, although I did not support it ini-
tially. I want to state at this hearing at the outset, that as a Mem-
ber of the Treasury Postal Committee since 1983, I have seen the
IRS develop and develop its problems and frankly not come to grips
with some of the problems that it had.

And I had a discussion with Secretary Rubin about 4 years ago
with reference to the management of IRS and suggested, as I know
others on this panel suggested, that what IRS needed was a man-
ager, not a tax lawyer, not somebody who was interested in policy,
but somebody who was interested in how to serve the taxpayer best
and manage a very large enterprise that was complex, but critically
important to the operations of government.

I want to use my time to congratulate Secretary Rubin and Dep-
uty Secretary Summers. Mr. Chairman, I know that you have been
involved longer than I, but I don’t know of any Secretary of the
Treasury since I have been in the Congress who has paid more at-
tention to management issues than Secretary Rubin.

All have paid attention to policy issues, but Secretary Rubin, in
fact, paid very close attention to management issues. And prior to
the adoption of the Act made substantial changes, the most signifi-
cant of which was to ask Commissioner Rossotti to take a 5-year
contract, not just an 18-month or 2-year, which we saw a cycle of
Commissioners which really wasn’t long enough to get a handle on
what they needed to do and do it.

Mr. Rossotti, I want to congratulate you for your positive involve-
ment in making sure that the Reform and Restructuring Act works
and making sure the IRS functions in a business manner—busi-
nesslike manner and a customer-friendly manner.
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I think this hearing will be positive because you have a positive
report to give us, and I look forward to hearing that. And I am very
appreciative, Mr. Chairman, that we have this collegial environ-
ment—where we have split responsibility but joint responsibility in
making sure that the taxpayers get the best possible service, the
most honest and fair service that they can get. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.

Chairman ARCHER. Thank you, Mr. Hoyer. Mr. Horn.
Mr. HORN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I commend you for bring-

ing us all together and focusing on this very important matter. I
want to thank Members of my committee on both the Democratic
and Republican side.

We started on this in 1993–1994 when Mr. Condit chaired the
Management Subcommittee of then House Government Operations;
and we all saw what was happening, and we weren’t too happy
with that. So out of this, as you know, came the chief financial offi-
cer, the strategic plan, the balance, the fiscal sheet and so forth.

When we took over in 1995 on a bipartisan basis, we wrote the
President and said, Mr. President, there is an opening here and we
hope you will find a chief executive—previous Administrations
under whether Republican or Democratic auspices either put a tax
accountant, as fine as they are, or a tax attorney in that position,
and it was very clear the IRS needed better management than
that.

We found their debt collection was really nonexistent. We passed
a law that affected everybody but the IRS, and we hope the rel-
evant authorization committees will include the IRS under that
law. It is absolutely wrong to have over a hundred billion dollars
in uncollected debts and another pile we were shown by Mr.
Rossotti’s predecessor there was a $60 billion group, and they had
no real organization to deal with that.

And I am delighted to also praise Secretary Rubin because after
we wrote the President to get a chief executive-type in there, not
more tax accountants and tax lawyers, he went out and talked to
some of the major industrialists in America as to who he could
bring in as a Commissioner.

I think Commissioner Rossotti was a splendid choice. When he
testified before us a year ago, he said he would shift the entire
focus of the agency from one which focuses solely on conducting our
own internal operations to one which puts far more emphasis on
trying to see things from the point of view of the taxpayers and em-
phasizing service and fairness to taxpayers.

A few months after that testimony, July 22, 1998, the IRS Re-
structuring Act was signed into law, and I commend Mr. Portman
and the others who were very deeply involved in it. The initiatives
presented by the Commissioner last year go hand in hand with the
broad array of provisions in the IRS Reform and Restructuring Act,
and we held an annual meeting with the Commissioner, which just
happened to be on April 15, and he told us the first steps that he
has implemented toward restructuring and refocusing the agency.

In addition, we have held very candid discussions on the chal-
lenge that lies ahead—and there are many—and I wish the Com-
missioner well. And I hope that it isn’t just 5 years—I hope it is
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10 years because when you turn around a corporate culture, you
have got to do it.

There are many fine people in the IRS, and he has the responsi-
bility, since he cannot put any political appointees in there, to pro-
mote from the bureaucracy the people that share his vision, and
that will be a tough assignment that is essential to the success of
his goals and strategic plan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman ARCHER. Thank you, Mr. Horn. Mr. Kucinich.
Mr. KUCINICH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is an honor to join

with you and the members of the panel. I am also pleased to be
here with my good friend, Mr. Horn, with whom I worked very
closely on these issues relating to IRS reform and particularly with
respect to the matter of collection of debts.

Good morning, Commissioner Rossotti. I want to thank you for
being here with us this morning to tell us about some of the
changes that you made to make the IRS more taxpayer friendly.
Without taxes, our government could not provide the protections,
benefits, and services Americans depend upon. Thus, it is impera-
tive that the IRS successfully fulfill its mission to collect taxes.

I appreciate the difficulty of completing this monumental task;
however, it is important that taxpayers are treated with respect
and are given information that they need to meet their responsibil-
ities. Furthermore, we need to ensure that our resources are appro-
priately directed at ensuring that everyone, including large foreign-
controlled corporations doing business in the United States, pay
their fair share. I look forward to your testimony, Mr. Rossotti.
Thank you.

Chairman ARCHER. Thank you, Mr. Kucinich. Commissioner
Rossotti, you have heard comments by Members which preface your
presentation. We do have your complete statement which will,
without objection, be included in the record. I understand that you
have requested 15 minutes for your oral presentation and we are
happy to grant you that.

I join with my colleagues in complimenting you on the job that
you have done and the personal sacrifices that you have made to
be able to take on this very, very difficult job. We are happy to
have you before us and we will be pleased to hear any comments
that you would like to make to us.

STATEMENT OF MR. ROSSOTTI

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and all of
the Members for your gracious comments. I will try not to take all
of the 15 minutes and follow your lead in being ahead of schedule.
I am certainly pleased to be here at this first joint hearing on the
Internal Revenue Service.

Since the beginning of 1999, I have testified on eight occasions
before most of the committees represented here, and we have cov-
ered a wide range of topics, such as the budget request, the 1999
filing season, and implementation of the restructuring law. So, I
think at today’s joint hearing, we have an excellent opportunity to
discuss broadly how all of these pieces fit together.

I believe that, although each of the provisions of the restruc-
turing law individually is very, very important, the bill as a whole
says something even more important; I think what it said was that
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the IRS must change direction. We must not only collect taxes, but
we must think of our job as serving the people who are paying the
taxes, America’s taxpayers.

I have been in office 18 months, and I have become more con-
vinced, as a matter of fact, that we can succeed in this mandate
that the Congress gave us. I do not believe that this mandate im-
plies or requires less effective tax collection. I really believe that
we can have a tax agency that simply does a better job on all as-
pects of our mission.

So, today, what I would like to do is discuss how we are inter-
preting and implementing the mandate that we believe we have
and how it relates to the resources that we will require. I would
also like to thank the Joint Committee staff for preparing this
analysis which provides good commentary on many of the details
of our program.

Let me start with a few of the intangible, but nevertheless some
of the critically important, changes that we are making. As re-
quired by the RRA, we have restated our mission to clarify the pur-
pose of the agency.

And, equally, to make this mission a reality, we have also refor-
mulated our goals, which are the standards by which we will meas-
ure our own performance in achieving our mission. And there is a
chart over here which lays out the new mission and the three
goals.

[Chart 1 follows:]
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Mr. ROSSOTTI. As stated on there, there are three goals, and the
first two are directly derived from the mission statement. They de-
scribe the two ways that we serve the taxpayers.

Individually, we must provide each taxpayer the service that he
or she expects and the rights that the taxpayer deserves. But, col-
lectively, we must also serve all taxpayers by administering the
law fairly, ensuring that those who do not comply are not allowed
to unfairly burden the rest.

Finally, we have a third goal, which is to conduct our mission
with the fewest possible resources, which we believe we will
achieve by providing a high quality and productive work environ-
ment for our employees.

We will not achieve our mission unless we achieve all three
goals. And if we do achieve all three goals, we will, by definition,
collect taxes efficiently as well as fairly. Clearly, this is a difficult
task which requires balancing multiple objectives; but it is not im-
possible, nor is it one that is fundamentally different from the task
that almost every large business organization faces.

In my previous company, we helped large clients design and
build computer systems. We had to make each of our clients satis-
fied so they would give us repeat business and good references so
we could stay in business. But we were also a publicly owned com-
pany and we had to be profitable so we could keep our share-
holders satisfied.

What this meant was that we had to charge our customers ade-
quate prices for our services, and we had to collect our bills on
time. And not uncommonly, this meant that we sometimes had to
ask our customers to pay more than they might have liked or pay
faster than they might have liked.

Further, we depended on retaining good employees and making
them productive so we could serve our clients. In other words, to
succeed in our business, we had to achieve and reconcile multiple
objectives, just as we do here at the IRS.

So, one of the most important steps we have already taken is to
clarify our mission and goals and make it clear to everyone that we
do have to achieve multiple objectives, all three goals.

Now, one of the most powerful means of communicating this to
each and every employee is through a new system of balanced per-
formance measurements which we are beginning to implement
throughout the agency this year. This system translates our mis-
sion and goals into very operational terms in regard to customer
service, collections, examination, and other functions.

We are currently conducting extensive training for every execu-
tive and manager in the IRS in the system, and we are also revis-
ing our job descriptions and appraisal systems for almost all of our
employees so they will be aligned with our mission and those three
goals.

Now, it is important—it is very important to do that, to articu-
late our mission and our goals and our measurements; but we will
also not succeed unless we actually revamp the way that we go
about doing our business.

Within the IRS and in other private and public organizations,
there are innumerable successful examples of how we can improve
our way of doing business. These improvements hold out the pros-
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pect of advancing all three of our goals and not to a minor extent,
to a major extent.

Over here there is a chart entitled ‘‘Improved Business Practices
Advance All Three Strategic Goals,’’ and it lists some of the areas
for improvement in IRS business practices.

[Chart 2 follows:]
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Each one of these broad areas actually implies hundreds of more
specific changes in the way business is done. We have, at the
present time, a process in place to set priorities for these improve-
ments, to focus on those that can be done in the next 12 to 18
months.

In that time frame, we settled on 161 near-term actions, and
those include many of the taxpayer rights provisions. That is only
a small beginning of what we can achieve longer term as we get
into our new modernized structure and technology.

Let me illustrate with a few examples how these kinds of im-
provements can advance all three goals. As Congress noted in the
Restructuring and Reform Act, and Senator Stevens noted in his
opening statement, increased electronic filing of returns holds great
promise for improvement in speed, accuracy, and cost of filing.

However, the opportunities for electronic exchange of information
are not limited to the filing of returns. Linking practitioners and
eventually taxpayers to the IRS in a secure way over the Internet
will allow many account issues to be solved faster and more effi-
ciently.

And internally improved electronic exchange of information will
provide our employees with the information and the expertise that
they need to resolve taxpayers’ problems more quickly and more ac-
curately. These kinds of improvements advance all three goals, re-
ducing time spent by taxpayers dealing with the IRS, reducing the
number of phone calls, and freeing up our compliance employees to
focus on compliance issues, rather than just retrieving or correcting
information.

A second example, one of the most efficient actions the IRS can
take, is to head off taxpayer errors before they occur. As an exam-
ple of how to accomplish this, we are working with the Small Busi-
ness Administration to develop specialized services for small busi-
nesses, especially start-up businesses, to help the entrepreneurs ob-
tain everything they need to meet filing and paying requirements.
Right now, this comes in the form of a CD–ROM as well as an
Internet site. It also includes staffing SBA business information
centers with people to answer tax questions.

Now, since it is very costly for both the taxpayer and the IRS to
resolve an issue after a small business taxpayer has filed incor-
rectly, every such problem prevented not only increases compliance
directly, but it frees up IRS resources to deal with more serious
compliance issues.

A third example is that most of the tax issues with large busi-
nesses where many dollars are at stake revolve around interpreta-
tion of the tax law when applied to a specific set of business cir-
cumstances.

The rapid increase in international business, for example, in-
creases the importance of such issues as how income is apportioned
among many corporate entities in many countries. Determining the
accuracy of such accounting in audits that may take place many
years after the business transactions have occurred is extremely
difficult and inefficient for both taxpayers and the IRS.

By addressing such issues before the fact, for example with ad-
vanced pricing agreements, or by examining more contemporaneous
analysis presented by the taxpayers, as is now required by regula-
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tion, the likelihood of correct interpretation can be increased and
the cost of compliance for the taxpayer and the IRS can be reduced.

Finally, my last example, collecting. All businesses must collect
money due from customers. There is a vast amount of experience
and technology that has been developed to make this process effi-
cient and effective.

The essential elements of these proven practices are to identify
collection risks as quickly as possible and to intervene either
through phone calls or visits or by mail to resolve the issues as
early as possible in a way that is suited to the financial cir-
cumstances of the customer.

These are proven and widely known ways of improving collec-
tions. And in applying them, the customer not only benefits, in the
IRS case in reduced interest charges and penalties, but also the
likelihood of the IRS receiving payment is much greater.

This method of collection offers major opportunities for improve-
ment for the IRS and taxpayers, especially given that today’s meth-
ods are very slow and relatively inefficient.

Many of these improvements will produce additional revenue, al-
though they will not show up under the statistic that is commonly
known as enforcement revenue, which has traditionally been given
undue importance because of the lack of measurement of overall
compliance.

A 2 percent increase in compliance as a result of these kinds of
business improvements will equal 100 percent of the revenues that
we get from case-oriented enforcement actions. I would note that
the Joint Committee staff report has an excellent discussion of
these issues.

These kinds of improvements do, however, require investments
to fund changes in organization, training, and, especially, tech-
nology. This process of continuous change and improvement to en-
hance performance, which is what our whole modernization pro-
gram is all about, is actually no different from what practically
every business in America must do to remain competitive. The
major difference at the IRS is that we have more catching up to
do.

Now, at many of the hearings so far, I have been asked what are
the resources needed to accomplish the mandate. At this hearing,
I would like to step back from the details of our current budget re-
quest and consider the relationship between the IRS mission, pro-
grams, and resources over the next few years.

Looking at the chart, which is entitled ‘‘IRS Resources & Work-
load,’’ we can see, in the last 5 years, the IRS has been shrinking
in size relative to the economy and this trend will continue through
fiscal year 2000.

[Chart 3 follows:]
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The economy has grown in real terms by 20 percent, while the
number of full-time employees has been reduced by about 13 per-
cent. The IRS has shrunk by about 30 percent, and it is important
to note that 70 percent of IRS employees deal directly with tax-
payers in providing information or in working on specific cases.

Thus, for the most part, this shrinkage has resulted in less activ-
ity, especially in the most expensive case-oriented activities such as
examinations, criminal investigations, and collections.

For example, the number of individual returns with over
$100,000 of income has increased by 56 percent over the last 5
years while the number of such returns examined has decreased by
21 percent. The recent press publicity about the decline in exam-
ination coverage simply reflects this basic arithmetic.

Clearly, the path the IRS had been on cannot continue. To sim-
ply continue doing business the same way while the economy grows
and resources decline will eventually undermine the whole tax sys-
tem.

Fortunately, as I have discussed briefly here today, and in more
detail in the document submitted for the record, I believe there is
a better way, and that is to take advantage of improved manage-
ment and business practices and new technology to improve the
way that we accomplish our mission and goals.

In terms of resources, I believe this approach is captured in our
third goal on the chart, which is to improve productivity through
a quality work environment. Translated, what this simply means
is that we can do the job with a limited workforce at approximately
the current level even while the economy grows and while we im-
prove service, if we make the necessary improvements and invest-
ments.

This would continue to allow the IRS to shrink in terms of full-
time employment relative to the size of the economy. And in budget
terms, this is also important since the cost of the workforce for pay
and benefits is about 70 pecent of the budget. This approach, how-
ever, does depend critically on obtaining assured investment funds
every year for improvement of our organization business practices
and technology; and in our budgets for the coming years, we will
request funds for these investments.

I appreciate the support that we have received from the commit-
tees that oversee the IRS, all of the committees, and look forward
to working with all of the committees on the task ahead. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman ARCHER. Thank you, Commissioner, and thank you for
synopsizing your full statement, which we will definitely review.

[The statement of Mr. Rossotti follows:]
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Chairman ARCHER. I have just one question to ask you. Your or-
ganization, the IRS, is a very large organization with almost a hun-
dred thousand employees. An effective management reform re-
quires accountability at all levels across the country.

How can you ensure that changes that are directed from the top
are actually implemented at all levels of your organization, particu-
larly if there are any people who are resistant to change within the
organization?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Well, of course, this is part of what the change
process is like in any large organization; and, I think anyone would
say there is no single answer, no one answer to that question.

I will just tick off some of the things that I think are important.
One is to make clear what direction the change is supposed to be
in. I think this was part of the problem when I arrived. There was
talk about change and there were recommendations coming in, but
it was hard to act because it was not crystallized.

I think in articulating the goals and principles in our mission
statement, we have communicated this very widely throughout the
organization.

And, secondly, translate it into job performance, measurement,
and appraisals. We are doing that for nearly every employee and
certainly every executive and manager.

A third thing is to pick people at the top who can provide leader-
ship. Through the provisions that you have enacted in the Restruc-
turing and Reform Act, we have more flexibility to do that than we
had before.

With me today are some of the members who have come in from
the outside, as well as some members who have been willing to
stay on and take on new responsibilities from the inside, to provide
leadership at the top, and we are continuing that process.

The final point is that we are reorganizing. One of the main rea-
sons for reorganizing is to have clearer accountability for actually
delivering end-to-end results to a specific set of taxpayers and have
a management team that can be held accountable. As it is now, re-
sponsibility is pretty fragmented because of the complex evolution
of the IRS organization.

Having said all of that, I think those are pretty proven ways of
doing as you suggest. I think that, notwithstanding all of those
proven ways, it is going to take some time. I don’t think that there
is any quick solution. I think we have to sustain this activity over
a period of years to succeed.

Chairman ARCHER. Thank you. Senator Grassley.
Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you very much for your statement and

your good work. I have just two questions.
Enforcement collections may be down, as that has been the

trend—my understanding for awhile, but what are the overall
numbers for collections? Haven’t collections of taxes increased sub-
stantially over the last year?

I could just as easily argue that new taxpayer protections have
led people to increase their voluntary compliance so that you don’t
need as much enforcement.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. I don’t have all of the numbers here with me, Sen-
ator, but certainly overall collections are growing and the enforce-
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ment part of that only represents 2 percent of the total amount. So
I think the thrust of your statement is accurate.

I think what is important about what has been reported is that
we do have to effectively target our enforcement in those places
where it really is necessary, where there is deliberate noncompli-
ance and where there are major compliance issues, because that is
only fair to the rest of the people.

But I think that the kinds of practices that we have talked about
here have the opportunity to allow us to do that by basically more
carefully focusing our enforcement resources where there is a real
hard-core need to do that and using other techniques to basically
encourage, educate, or otherwise prompt and assist people who are
willing to comply to do so. And that is what our whole balanced
program is all about.

So, I guess my feeling is that I am one who believes that we can
achieve all three goals. I don’t believe that we have a choice to
make between effective tax collection and proper treatment of tax-
payers. I think our job is to reconcile all three of these objectives,
and I believe that is quite possible to do.

Senator GRASSLEY. My last point would be to ask you in a sum-
mary sort of way to tell us what you are doing to make sure that
the taxpayers bill of rights are fully implemented?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Of course, there are over 70 provisions in the RRA
that affected taxpayer rights and some are complex.

We have put, since the bill went into effect, a major amount of
our resources and leadership into implementing each and every one
of those provisions. One of the significant ways of doing this is
through training, and we have already delivered in this fiscal year
over 21⁄2 million hours of training just on the Restructuring and
Reform Act provisions.

Having said that, I will be honest with the committee. We have
a great deal more to do. Some of the provisions, in particular, are
very, very important; but they also are complex, such as the inno-
cent-spouse provision which was mentioned by the Chairman in his
opening remarks.

These provisions come from new and different methods of tax ad-
ministration than have been used in the past, so we have a signifi-
cant job of interpreting these provisions and then in training our
employees.

We have identified 161 near-term priorities, things to implement
in the next 12 to 18 months. More than half of them are items spe-
cifically related to implementing the taxpayer rights provisions. So
we have made a significant amount of progress.

We have met statutory deadlines in all cases, but we have not
fully trained all of our employees to a level that we are satisfied
with. So for the remainder of this fiscal year and into the next fis-
cal year, this will remain a significant priority for all of us in the
leadership in the agency.

Senator GRASSLEY. Thank you, Commissioner Rossotti and Mr.
Chairman.

Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Portman.
Mr. PORTMAN. Commissioner, I want to commend you for your

new mission statement, your goals, and business practices that are
in front of us this morning.
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I would like to talk about management and some other issues,
but I think it is more important to focus on the collection and en-
forcement side because, in terms of your strategic direction, that is
where I am hearing the most concern raised.

GAO commented that the effect of the diversion of resources from
traditional collection activities may affect revenues. There have
also been reports that collection activities have been reduced. You
talked a little about that today.

We have seen some press accounts with regard to a provision of
the Reform Act that was enacted last year that has to do with
making IRS employees more accountable for their actions by, in es-
sence, saying that they would be terminated for certain very egre-
gious acts.

Press reports have said that IRS personnel are reluctant to en-
gage in enforcement activities because of the fear of reprisal or ter-
mination of employment.

First, in general, how do you think changing the way the IRS
deals with taxpayers has and will affect revenue going forward? If
you can, give us some specifics in terms of the business practices.
I look at the chart at improved collections, electronic information
exchanges being improved, use of technology being improved, iden-
tifying problems earlier. I am giving you some suggestions and
maybe some answers, but how do you think that revenues will be
affected over time, and we will all be held accountable for this be-
cause we will know in a few years.

Secondly, if you can, respond regarding reports about the fear of
reprisal or termination because of the Restructuring Act provisions.
Do you think that is a widespread problem within the IRS? Do you
think that enforcement is not at an appropriate level because of
those provisions?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Well, your question covers a lot of territory. Let
me divide the answer into two parts. One is what has actually been
happening, a clarification of that and what we can do about it.

When you look at what has been happening in terms of what is
called the ‘‘traditional case-oriented enforcement,’’ especially on the
collections side, there are three things that have been affecting
this.

One is simply the budget reductions and the fact that we have
fewer staff and since the case-oriented activities are very personnel
intensive, if you have fewer staff, you do less case-oriented enforce-
ment actions.

The second thing is that there are significant additional uses of
staff as a result of the backlog of old cases and the sort of deficit
in customer service that had accumulated, as well as the new pro-
cedural provisions that we are implementing from the Restruc-
turing and Reform Act.

For example, the due process and collections provisions, which
are very important provisions, require a significant amount of man-
ual intervention before you can take a collection action. In the ini-
tial period of implementation, that by itself would have reduced
some of the collection activities. So you have those additional re-
quirements.

And, then, third are the psychological factors you mentioned
which certainly include the various investigations that we had in-
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ternally related to misuse of enforcement statistics in the prior pe-
riod, as well as the new provisions, such as section 1203, which is
the one that I think you are referring to which imposes mandatory
termination.

Those are issues that have certainly caused confusion and anx-
iety in our workforce which we need to work on allaying. I don’t
think that anyone in our workforce would probably dispute the fact
that if someone is found guilty of some of these serious issues of
misconduct they should suffer a penalty. The difficulty is clarifying
what constitutes one of those offenses.

In terms of what we are doing about those three things, we have
to divide what we do immediately and longer term. Immediately,
we have to work on clarifying and implementing effectively some
of the provisions of the RRA. But we have a lot more work to do
to implement these provisions effectively.

For example, we have to do more training for our employees to
explain how to implement these new taxpayer rights provisions and
still operate efficiently. We have to do a better job clarifying what
section 1203 means so people can understand what I believe is the
intent of the Congress, which is that provisions are not intended
to affect good employees who are doing their job in the normal
course of events, but are intended only for serious issues of mis-
conduct.

Those are things that we are all working on today and will have
in effect in the near term. I also should note in terms of pure rev-
enue effect, in the short term the reduction in collection—our col-
lection actions this year represent about one-tenth of 1 percent of
our total revenue collections. So it is not that it is unimportant, but
it is not something that is having a major impact overall in terms
of total collections in the near term.

Long term is what is most important. If we basically have two
paths, we could try to go back to the old path of predominantly
case-oriented and relatively slow intervention, which I think is not
economical and probably would not be practical given the new pro-
visions that are on the books, or we could try to do business in a
more modern way which says basically we do everything that we
can through technology and education and other means to head off
problems and make taxpayers compliant on their own, which most
taxpayers are willing to do, and then be much more effective in in-
tervening quickly and on a very targeted basis where that is nec-
essary.

That is basically the strategy that is behind this. That is not a
quick thing to do because technology is a big part of it. Training
and organization are a big part of it, but the modernization pro-
gram is aimed at doing that.

None of this is rocket science. In business and in State tax agen-
cies, some of my colleagues with me have done this in other
venues. You can improve collections and improve service at the
same time. You have to take enforcement actions in some cases.
You have some taxpayers who are not compliant. We don’t want to
forgo that tool, but it needs to be done at the appropriate time in
the appropriate way.

Chairman ARCHER. Senator Kerrey.
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Senator KERREY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Commis-
sioner Rossotti, can you talk about how your life is going to change
under the law with an Oversight Board?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Of course, I can only speculate a little bit because
it is not here yet, but I think the predominant aspects of this Board
that the authors such as yourself had in mind are going to be ex-
tremely valid. Specifically, the notion of having a relatively small,
but experienced, group of people who will invest the time to under-
stand in depth what all these different kinds of changes are all
about, to challenge these proposals, to be a group that has some
credibility to validate that these programs make sense, to help us
explain the importance of the changes that we are making, and
also, of course, to vet the budget on, hopefully, a multiyear basis.

I can’t do this at the appropriation level yet, but at least inter-
nally we need to look at the changes on a multiyear basis. With
the Board, I would anticipate that, based on the statutory respon-
sibilities and just normal practice, they would look at us to come
forward with some multiyear plans for our changes and what we
expect to get in return for it.

So I view this Board as potentially a—just as a corporate board
would be, as a group of experienced people who are willing to in-
vest their time to understand, in some depth, the issues that face
a given organization, to challenge the management to come forward
with programs on a multiyear basis, and to solve those problems.

And, if they agree with them, to then be a supporter of those pro-
grams and explain to the broader public why those programs make
sense.

Senator KERREY. Under the law and, in fact, prior to the enact-
ment of the law, there was a great debate about how much author-
ity to give this Board. We, for example, struck authorities in law
enforcement, in tax policy, in the taxpayer advocate—originally the
Board was to recommend three individuals to be the taxpayer advo-
cate. In your case you were given new authorities as well as a 5-
year term under law.

I appreciate very much that the President selected you and rec-
ommended you, but as a consequence of elections, you never know
who the new Commissioner is going be. Now we do. Unless you de-
cide to leave, we know that departure won’t occur as a result of a
political decision. And, as a result, it is easier for you to manage
changes, the wrenching difficult changes.

But the Board also has considerable authority. It is not an advi-
sory board. Dare I mention it, it has the authority to recommend
your removal to the President. It has authority to review your
budget, is directed under law to meet once a quarter, and it is sup-
posed to select the chairman from the private individuals on the
Board.

I say that because there is an urgency not just to get the Board
over to the Senate and confirmed and appointed, but there is a rea-
son we are anxious to get that Board, because it is difficult to im-
plement the law without that Board there with its full authorities.
The vision was that the Board was to establish a relationship be-
tween the Congress and the IRS.

It was to help increase Congressional confidence, especially with
budgets, but also in other areas. There is this whole issue of com-
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pliance versus customer service. That is an issue that the Board is
empowered to examine, although with some limits.

I wonder if you can act as the Board because you have given this
testimony many times, eight times apparently, but if you were the
Chairman of the Board, what would you tell this joint committee
as far as the amount of money that has been recommended?

Are there going to be strains internally between the tremendous
amount of retraining that has to occur with all of the structural
changes and the increase in demand and the increased complexity
of returns?

Can you—you said you think you can get the job done, but can
you talk to us as if you were the Chairman of the Board about the
strains that are going to be there with increased volume and in-
creased complexity and increased training with a budget that is ba-
sically inflation adjusted and going to be a cut? I guess $8.1 billion
is the President’s request.

I am going to be anxious to hear what the Chairman and the
Ranking Member have to say in that regard because it is going to
be very difficult to carry the law out if you don’t get the appro-
priate amount of resources.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes. One of the things that boards do is to look
very carefully at the investments that an organization is proposing
to make and whether you are going to get a return and whether
that makes strategic sense. We are precisely in a position where we
need to make investment in technology and in training and reorga-
nizing, and we are going to have to be making those requests for
the investment money every year.

While the nature of an investment is that you put up the money
now and you get the return later, I think one of the reasons that
you have a board of experienced peopole is to take a close look at
those kinds of proposals and say yes, we as a group believe that
we should make these investments; that they will achieve appro-
priate returns in terms of meeting these goals; and that they are
the best options that anyone can come up with, and we stand be-
hind the idea that these should be made.

That was contemplated in the legislation and that makes sense
to me, especially in a time like we are in now where we do have
to make these investments. We know that the IRS has not been
that successful in some periods in the past in putting that money
to good use. It was understood that it needed to be done, but it
didn’t always pay off in the way that was expected.

So here is an opportunity to have a group of people who have
nothing at stake other than their public service and who have a
great deal of experience in terms of their prior life to take an objec-
tive look at it and say does it make sense or doesn’t it make sense?

If they say it doesn’t make sense, we won’t do it. If they say that
it makes sense, we can, hopefully, come to the Congress and to the
public with greater assurance and say look, we have to do this. We
have reviewed these and vetted them, and they think this makes
sense. That is sort of what I see the process being once we get this
process rolling.

Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Coyne.
Mr. COYNE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Commissioner, if Con-

gress for whatever reason was not to grant the $8 billion request
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that the President has made for Fiscal Year 2000, what programs
would be unfunded or underfunded?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. As you know, it is already a very tight budget. I
think there is nothing easy or obvious that you could defer or take
out of the budget that I am aware of.

In reality, what would happen, I believe, is that we would have
to make a choice between deferring the investments in technology
and management, which are going to basically produce these re-
turns that we need to have, or we would continue to do what we
have been doing the last years, which is basically not to hire as
people leave and reduce the workforce even more, thereby eroding
the ability to conduct our daily activities.

So it isn’t a choice that is a good one. And even with the funds
that are requested in the budget, we will not really have every-
thing that we would have liked to have had, obviously; but it would
be at least enough to continue some hiring, to stabilize to some
level the workforce, and to make some progress on the investments
that we need to make. So the budget situation doesn’t have a lot
of flexibility in it, is what I think it comes down to.

Mr. COYNE. Thank you. What percentage of individual taxpayers
file voluntarily without the need for any IRS enforcement action?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Well, in terms of filing, virtually all file. But a
better way to explain this is that about 98 percent of the money
that comes in comes in without any direct intervention by us other
than to provide information and assistance. So the enforcement-ori-
ented activities account for about 2 percent of the revenue that is
collected, slightly over 2 percent.

Mr. COYNE. So 98 percent of the money due to the IRS from indi-
vidual taxpayers comes in without any enforcement procedure?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. About 98 percent of the money that is collected
comes in without enforcement action.

Mr. COYNE. Thank you.
Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Kolbe.
Mr. KOLBE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Commissioner Rossotti, let me ask you a couple of questions on

specific things that I am interested in. I know during the current
filing season you have had to reduce some of your activities in
terms of getting Y2K compliance. And now that the tax filing sea-
son is over, I wonder if you can give us an update as to where you
think you are on the testing and readiness for Y2K.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes, I think that is one of the things that is pretty
good news in terms of what we were able to achieve. As you point-
ed out, we were alerting people to the concern that because of all
of the changes that had been made in the systems, we might have
significant errors or problems during the tax filing season. We ac-
tually did not have very many at all which was a great milestone.

We have completed about 93 percent of the renovation work on
the systems. We are just cleaning up some smaller pieces that need
to be done and what is remaining is further testing and integra-
tion.

So beginning actually very soon, we will be beginning another
version of our major test where we push the clock forward and test
everything from front to back, and then we will be doing a final
version of that in the fall beginning October 1.
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I don’t mean to say that there is still not a lot of work to do—
there is—but I think we have passed some very important mile-
stones, especially with the filing season. I think we can have rea-
sonable confidence that we will be able to complete the remaining
work on time.

Mr. KOLBE. You are reasonably confident then that you are going
to be fully in compliance by January 1?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes.
Mr. KOLBE. I am pleased to hear that report because if does rep-

resent a significant improvement over certainly a year ago and over
some improvement in March when you appeared before our com-
mittee.

Let me ask you about the tax systems modernization. Obviously
this ties into much of what has been talked about here. The tech-
nology investments are certainly critical for this. You alluded to
this when you made mention of the fact that the IRS has not al-
ways been successful with its investments in the past. I think we
can safely say it has been something of a disaster.

We have really blown somewhere around $4 billion to $5 billion
in terms of integrating that into a complete system. I believe you
are going to be coming and asking for the money that was appro-
priated last year; you are going to be asking for the first dollop of
that to be spent. And I would like to know where you think we are
in terms of the design, the architectural design, of the system, of
a new system that you are working on?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes. That is one of the most important and expen-
sive things that needs to be done, and I think having now been
here 18 months, I can say, looking at the IRS computer systems,
that they truly are one of the real impediments to being able to
provide the kind of service and compliance that we want.

We have very old systems, and they present, I think, an ongoing
risk of being able to sustain our business. We absolutely need to
do this, but it is a huge challenge, because it is so big and so old.

Now, where we are, I think, is that there are several important
elements that need to be in place to make this program successful
going forward. One is to have an overall architecture and set up
some technology standards, how we are going to manage this pro-
gram, which is something that didn’t exist before.

That had been done before I got here. Before I got here, there
was a good job of a technology blueprint that was laid out, tech-
nology standards and some high level outlines of what needed to
be done.

A second thing that needed to be done is that internally we had
to reorganize our information technology resources so they could be
managed in a coherent and single way, and we did that beginning
in October of last year.

We took all of these diverse pieces and put them organizationally
under one individual, Mr. Cosgrave, who is here with me, which
was the third major piece, recruiting a leader for this organization
who had the experience to be able to manage such a huge oper-
ation. Mr. Cosgrave came in from the private sector with 25 years
of experience and has brought a great deal of leadership to this.

The fourth one was, of course, to go out and engage the services
of a private sector contractor, which we call a PRIME contractor,
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which we did through a competition. As you know, we selected
Computer Sciences Corporation. They came on last December.

The final piece of this is to put in place a more detailed plan and
a more detailed process for managing all of this which is what we
have been working on. We had to get CSC on board to begin to do
that, and we have done that.

We have been working on it for 6 months, and now we are just
in the process of coming over to the Congress, as provided by the
legislation, to ask for just the first set of money out of the informa-
tion technology account.

We are asking for about $35 million, which will be for detailed
planning of the first initiatives that we expect to launch. The first
actual development projects that we hope to launch will be actually
within the next few months, assuming that we get the funding re-
leased; and we will hopefully begin to get some of that imple-
mented in the following calendar year, after the year 2000, before
the 2001 filing season.

That will be oriented towards our taxpayer service, our commu-
nications, our telephone service, our Internet service with tax-
payers. That will be our first project that we hope to begin to im-
plement. That is kind of a broad outline.

By the end of September, we also hope to have an updated plan
that will lay out for the next 3 to 5 years the major programs that
we will be doing year by year. There will be many that fit into this
overall architecture.

I think we have a very organized program. It is a very high-risk
and challenging program, but I think we have put in all of the
known things or are in the process of putting into place all of the
known management techniques that need to be in place to make
such a program successful.

Mr. KOLBE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Forbes.
Mr. FORBES. Following up on Mr. Kolbe’s question if I might, Mr.

Rossotti—and I think the history is checkered, to be generous,
three very critical GAO reports and Congress feeling the need both
in fiscal year 1998 and again in fiscal year 1999 to lay out specific
instructions to the IRS relative to IRS systems modernization.

I continue to join with many of my colleagues, Mr. Kolbe and
others, to express grave, grave concern. Your summarizing of
where the IRS is right now in correcting the ills of the past, I hold
great hope in what you have laid out initially; but it is continuing
to be troubling that almost a decade after the Congress authorized
IRS to upgrade and modernize its information technology systems
that we seem to be—maybe struggling isn’t a fair word now, given
what you just told Mr. Kolbe regarding where you are in improving
the information systems.

But I don’t think that it can be lost on this committee and the
Members of Congress that this is a critical part, as you well know,
of effecting the IRS’s strategic plans and your reorganization plan
in a very successful way.

So I would just suggest that I remain very, very concerned that
we may be hearing a lot of well-intentioned efforts and plans laid
out, but effecting those plans, I think, is very much a concern, I
would venture to say, and I would hope that we are going to look
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favorably a year from now on the great progress that is made on
the modernization system.

Please correct me if I’m wrong, but I can’t help but think that
this is just a critical piece of the restructuring and reform efforts
that Congress has asked the IRS to undertake.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Mr. Forbes, I can’t disagree with anything that
you have said. It is absolutely critical. I really don’t think that you
can administer the tax system of the United States in any kind of
efficient or effective way over the long term with the computer sys-
tems that we have in place.

They really are not acceptable and not adequate in terms of effi-
ciency and service, but also in terms of some of the things that I
know Mr. Horn is interested in terms of controls and—financial
controls. We just don’t have systems that have those things built
in to modern standards. It is absolutely true what you say.

Secondly, I can’t disagree with the fact or the point that you
made that it is a high-risk operation. I mean, it is something that
has not been as successful in the past as it should have been. And
even in the private sector, this kind of large-scale change coming
from way behind to where we are is not an easy thing to do.

I will say this, that it is an important point from my personal
point of view and I know that my colleagues that have come in to
work on this feel the same way—that we are going to manage this
program very, very closely on a project-by-project basis.

We have broad plans that we will come forward with because you
need those to set priorities, but when it comes to going forward
with any particular project, this will be divided up into many spe-
cific projects.

We have an executive steering committee, we have a program
management office, and we have the PRIME contractor; and we in-
sist on having a business case and a clear set of proposals for every
phase of every project before we move forward, which is why, actu-
ally, we haven’t even come before the Congress yet—we are now—
but for the first 6 months that we had our PRIME contractor we
did not come and ask for any of the money sitting out there in the
account because we didn’t feel that we were ready to say how we
were going to manage this next phase. And now we are only com-
ing forward with planning money for the next increment.

This does not guarantee that we won’t make some mistakes and
some projects won’t go awry, because that happens in this kind of
a business; but it won’t be $4 billion and 5 years before we find
out. That is probably one of the few things that we could guar-
antee.

Mr. FORBES. Thank you.
Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Hoyer.
Mr. HOYER. I would like to follow up with your comment on the

98 percent. What you meant by that, of the 100 percent collected,
98 percent is voluntarily submitted and not the result of enforce-
ment efforts. Am I correct on that?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes. It simply means of the total money that we
actually collect, a little over 2 percent comes in from case-oriented
actions like audits and collection. It is not the same thing as what
would be collected if everybody paid every dollar.
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Mr. HOYER. That is the follow-up that I wanted to get. Obviously,
although the United States is probably better than any other na-
tion, at least industrial nations in the world, we are—what portion
now is paid of what is owed?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. That is the other number. If everybody paid every-
thing that they should pay under the law, how much do we actu-
ally pay? Unfortunately, we don’t have very reliable information
because the last study done is 11 years old.

But the best number extrapolated from the old data says it is
about 87 percent. I would not put a lot of faith in that number, Mr.
Hoyer, because again it was based on studies that were done 11
years ago.

Again, the Joint Committee staff has done a good job in this re-
port of explaining this problem. Apart from all of the other things
that we need to do, we need better information and data. We need
to rebuild our capital in that area as well as other areas by coming
up with more effective analysis and studies of where noncompli-
ance is and isn’t, because these numbers are based on very old
studies; and I don’t think that—the extrapolations are so old, they
are not very reliable.

Mr. HOYER. Clearly that would help us. Let me follow up on the
enforcement issue. There was an article that occurred February 28,
1999, by Albert Crenshaw in which Mr. Kolbe, our Chairman, who
has been very concerned about doing what the Commission found
important, and that was providing the requisite resources to carry
out the job—I thought that was a very useful contribution that the
Commission made also—and it was incumbent upon the Congress
not to change the rules every year so that there would be some con-
tinuity to the process.

But with respect to the enforcement side, there have been a
number of questions there and we have talked about it, but Mr.
Kolbe made a statement that nowhere in the mission was collection
of taxes articulated, but we did articulate how we want to be fair
to the taxpayer.

Mr. Kolbe made another observation. If you had a police depart-
ment that all of the time after they made an arrest the person said
I didn’t do it, and they said, ‘‘oh, I am sorry’’, and left, we wouldn’t
have an effective law enforcement process.

If you extrapolate 3 to 1, 4 to 1 dollars spent for dollars collected,
and we have cut enforcement both in FTEs and in terms of dollars
available to them, what impact do you think that is having on col-
lections?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Could I just go back to one of your other points?
There is nothing about our mission statement that says we are not
going to be effective in collecting money because part of the mission
statement——

Mr. HOYER. I was quoting Mr. Kolbe.
Mr. ROSSOTTI. I think it is a very valid point and that is why I

made this chart and showed what is intended. If we administer the
law fairly and effectively, we will collect the taxes because that is
what it means to administer the law fairly and efficiently and part
of that is applying enforcement resources where necessary.

We want to be sure that we use them effectively and target them
where they need to be used and provide the right kind of encour-
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agement and service to those who are trying to comply so we get
that 98 percent up.

But as far as effect, clearly, if all you do is cut your resources
as we have done here, and, as I mentioned in my opening state-
ment, it mathematically follows if you reduce the number of rev-
enue agents and increase the number of returns, you are going to
reduce the number of audits. That is going to have some direct rev-
enue effect.

I think the strategy that we need to follow, given that we do
have limited resources, is to certainly not continue the shrinkage.
I think that is what the budget proposal was. We cannot continue
the shrinkage.

We have to have the staff. We cannot just continue reducing
while the economy grows. But if we can stabilize the staff and
make the investments in improved practices and improved tech-
nology, we will use our enforcement resources where they can do
the most good, and we will use our other techniques to conserve
those resources so they are only used where they need to be used.

I think that is basically the strategy that we are following and
we can follow. If you talk about collections, for example, frankly we
are not using our collection resources today very efficiently. Mr.
Horn and I have talked about this at length.

Part of the reason—a big part of the reason is technology. But
a big part is also old practices and old organizational structure. We
are using about 90 percent of our collection-officer time and our
phone-collection time on very old accounts, more than a year or two
old in some cases.

It is not because the collection officers are doing something
wrong. It is simply that the whole structure is set up that way. It
has evolved that way over many years.

As we reform that process and begin to reorganize, we will be
able to focus those resources where we can do both the taxpayer
and ourselves more good by getting in there and resolving those
issues quicker and getting the money quicker, reducing interest
and penalties and conserving the amount of resources that we use.

This does require investments. We cannot just turn on a switch.
We need better data about the taxpayers, and a different structure
to manage this collection operation. This is just an example of how
I think we can improve on all of our goals at the same time if we
do it right.

Mr. HOYER. Mr. Chairman, I know my time has expired, but you
had indicated getting the 98 percent figure up. My own view is,
and one of the things our committee has discussed for a long time,
particularly when we had significant budget deficits—and Chair-
man Archer will remember, certainly, in the 1980s where we had
anywhere between $100 billion plus in uncollected revenues due to
the Federal Government—if it is 87 percent, whatever that figure
is, it seems to me that is the figure that we are really looking at
getting up because that is revenue due under whatever tax rates
that we have. The failure to pay, putting a greater burden on those
who are paying.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. The only point there is that there is more than
one way to do that. And some of the ways that we are doing it
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today are not particularly efficient, and that is what we can im-
prove through this process.

Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Horn.
Mr. HORN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and Commis-

sioner. You are obviously clairvoyant as to what I would deal with
here. Is there any further authorization that you need as the Com-
missioner and that the Internal Revenue Service needs in order to
effectively use the authority that you have to collect the debts that
are over a hundred billion dollars in one pile and 60 billion dollars
or more in the other pile? Do you need anything else under law in
order to do your job?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Well, I think in terms of flexibility to rearrange
things and to change the way that we do business, we really got
a lot of that in the Restructuring and Reform Act.

What I think we need the most is sustained support in the form
of investment funding, especially for technology over a period of
years, but not only technology, also to retrain. The training is a
smaller part of the money than the technology; but I think, as Sen-
ator Kerrey noted, it really is equally critical.

It doesn’t do any good to have tools if the people don’t know how
to use them. We need to retrain—especially our collection officers,
but really our whole workforce. They are the first ones to ask for
this training. It is not that we are pushing this on them. They are
saying give us the help that we need.

What I think we need more than changes in the law is support
over a period of years, 3, 4 years, to go down this path, to stay on
the course and to get the investment funds that we need which are
mainly for technology, but not only for technology because the
training and the management piece is also very important.

I think if we get that, the good news here is that we, especially
in the collection area, can emulate practices that are proven else-
where, both in State government and the private sector.

Mr. HORN. When I talked to one of your predecessors years ago,
I said what about the use of private collectors, and I was told there
are privacy laws. We can’t do that.

I said, Wait a minute. All you have to do is give them the ad-
dress and what they owe the IRS. If there is an argument on what
they owe, obviously the IRS personnel ought to work with them on
that.

It seems we have been missing a lot when we haven’t used pri-
vate collectors to collect these debts. What is your feeling on that?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. We have discussed this.
Mr. HORN. I would like this one on the record.
Mr. ROSSOTTI. In my previous role in business, we did a lot of

work on collections, and we worked with a lot of private collection
agencies, and at the right time there could be an opportunity to do
that.

I have to say honestly right now we have much preparatory work
to get our data organized. One of the things we found when we had
an experiment was that the data is so poor that what you would
turn over to a private collection agency, if you could get by the pri-
vacy laws, isn’t going to make them very effective.

I think our first priority has to be to basically organize our infor-
mation and organize our process. When we get that, I think there
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might be an opportunity to augment certain segments of collection
with the private sector. I have done that previously, but today I
would be hard pressed to do that.

Mr. HORN. Would you need authorization in order to use private
collectors?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. I don’t know. I would have to research that.
Mr. HORN. I would hope when you look at that you would seek

the authority if you don’t have the authority. You are being crip-
pled. You can’t do your job unless you have that additional arm.

One other aspect, bankruptcy laws. A lot of that debt I am told
by various and sundry people are people that have gone into bank-
ruptcy. Should some thought be given as to a pattern and practice
over time where somebody takes a bankruptcy, has never paid a
dime to the Internal Revenue Service, and what do you think? Is
there any way you can get a strategy here to get them somewhere
down the line? The rest of us pay our taxes, and to see those people
getting away with this bothers the average citizen.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. I have to honestly say bankruptcy is a complicated
area, and I wouldn’t want to venture a comment because I don’t
honestly know enough—the interaction between bankruptcy law
and the tax law gets to be pretty complicated. I would be glad to
look into that and get back to you, but I don’t feel that I can an-
swer you right now.

Mr. HORN. I would appreciate if you could give some thinking to
that.

The last point is interchangeability here of information between
Federal agencies. For example, if one is seeking a Pell grant in this
country, one of the major means of access to higher education,
there is a needs test there.

What is the relationship between the Department of Education
and IRS? Can they check your files at all to see if the person is
really eligible, because I know one study was done a year ago or
so that found here is a guy with a $100,000 who is in for a Pell
grant when thousands are standing in line trying to get it.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Again, this is a specific question and I hate to—
I think there is some work going on in that area, but I don’t think
that we have an accurate answer. But I can get back to you specifi-
cally from the Department of Education.

Mr. HORN. Mr. Chairman, I would certainly like the answers at
this point in the record.

Chairman ARCHER. Without objection, so ordered.
Mr. HORN. Thank you very much.

THE EFFECT OF SERIAL BANKRUPTCIES ON TAX COLLECTION

The Bankruptcy Code has few restrictions on the filing of successive bankruptcy
cases, except that a debtor may not generally obtain a discharge of debts in a Chap-
ter 7 (liquidation) case if the debtor previously obtained a discharge of debts in a
bankruptcy case in the prior six years. A debtor may file a succession of Chapter
11 (business reorganization) or Chapter 13 (debt adjustment) cases without seeing
any to completion. While a debtor’s Chapter 11 or 13 case is pending, the Service
is automatically stayed from attempting to collect any prepetition taxes the taxpayer
might owe. But serial filings may do more than temporarily disrupt collection.

In the Bankruptcy Code, Congress gave a favored (‘‘Priority’’) status to many
prepetition unsecured tax debts over the prepetition unsecured debts a debtor may
owe to other creditors. This priority status is generally given by the Bankruptcy
Code to income taxes and to other taxes incurred in the three years preceding the
taxpayer’s bankruptcy petition. (Trust fund taxes and the trust fund recovery pen-

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00072 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6621 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



67

alty, on the other hand, never lose their priority status under the Bankruptcy Code.)
If the Service timely files its claim for priority taxes in a Chapter 11 or 13 case,
the debtor is required to pay the priority tax claim in full under the debtor’s con-
firmed plan. Priority taxes are also excepted from discharge. Congress intended that
such taxes should be fully paid in bankruptcy or remain collectible from the debtor
after bankruptcy.

Taxpayers are able to frustrate the Bankruptcy Code’s priority and discharge
scheme for taxes by filing successive bankruptcy cases. Income and other non-trust
fund taxes entitled to priority status in a taxer’s first case may ‘‘age’’ beyond priority
status while the first case is pending. By dismissing the first case after taxes have
aged sufficiently and then filing a second case in which the taxes are no longer enti-
tled to priority treatment and are no longer excepted from discharge, the taxpayer
may escape the obligation to fully pay the liabilities. Many courts have remarked
on the abusive nature of this practice. See, e.g., In re Waugh, 109 F.3d 489, 493-
94 (8th Cir. 1997). Noting that the statute of limitations on collection of a tax debt
is suspended under the Internal Revenue Code while collection is prevented by a
taxpayer’s bankruptcy case, these courts have also suspended the Bankruptcy
Code’s tax priority and discharge exception periods. Other courts have not, in light
of the absence of any express provision for doing so in the Bankruptcy Code.

In an August 28, 1996, letter to the National Bankruptcy Review Commission
(NBRC), Chief Counsel proposed that the Bankruptcy Code be revised to clarify that
priority tax periods are tolled while collection was prohibited during a prior bank-
ruptcy case. This proposal was approved by the NBRC and is included (as to income
taxes) in parallel sections of bankruptcy reform legislation that has been considered
by the House and Senate in 1999—section 805 of H.R. 833 and section 705 of S.
625. While the administration has expressed reservations about several other provi-
sions of the bankruptcy legislation being considered this year, the administration
letters prepared by the Justice Department have generally supported these tolling
provisions.

DISCLOSURE OF INFORMATION TO THE DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION

The Internal Revenue Service can only disclose tax information to the Department
of Education if such disclosure is authorized by I.R.C. § 6103. Section 6103 provides
that tax information is to be kept confidential unless the taxpayer consents pursu-
ant to section 6103(c) or disclosure is permitted by some other specific provision of
the Internal Revenue Code. Under current law, two Code provisions specifically au-
thorize disclosures to the Department of Education. They are I.R.C. §§ 6103(m)(4)
and (l)(13). Under section 6103(m)(4), the IRS may provide the Department of Edu-
cation, upon written request, the mailing address of taxpayers who owe an overpay-
ment of Pell grants or who have defaulted on student loans administered by the De-
partment of Education for the purpose of locating such taxpayers to collect such
overpayment or loan. Under section 6103(l)(13), the IRS may provide the Depart-
ment of Education, upon written request, certain tax information to carry out its
Income Contingent Repayment Program. Theses two provisions do not address dis-
closures to determine eligibility for financial assistance.

The Higher Education Act Amendments of 1998 added a provision to Title 20 au-
thorizing the Department of Education to confirm with the IRS four discrete items
of tax information for the purpose of verifying information reported by applicants
on student financial aid applications. This provision, however, did not amend the
Internal Revenue Code, nor did it amend section 6103 of the Code, and thus does
not operate as an exception to I.R.C. § 6103. Accordingly, there is no present disclo-
sure authority which specifically authorizes the release of tax information to the De-
partment of Education for the purpose of verifying the eligibility of applicants for
Pell grants. The Department of Treasury and the IRS are, however, presently en-
gaged in discussions with the Department of Education and the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget regarding the use of section 6103(c) consents to accomplish this
goal.

Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Commissioner, we would like to wind
this up no later than 1:00, because I know that you have other
things on your schedule. I would like to follow up, if I may, for just
a moment or two.

You commented about taxes that are uncollected. Is there any
way that you can develop a standard to have some degree of cer-
tainty as to what taxes are due that you are not collecting?
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Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes, there is. There was work done on this. There
was work done in the 1980s. This is very important to do and can
be done and needs to be done in order to help us guide our activi-
ties.

I wasn’t here, but I understand there was some proposal made
to do a study some years ago that was not favorably received by
Congress because it was viewed as too burdensome on the tax-
payers; and, therefore, that was put on the shelf and nothing has
been proposed since then.

I believe it is one of the things that we need. Since I have been
here, we have not yet come forward with a proposal on how to solve
that, but I think we need to. In order to guide our enforcement ac-
tivities and inform the Congress and the public and basically to
just run the agency effectively, we do need to know what taxes are
not collected and where, specifically, those areas of noncompliance
are; and, frankly, we are flying blind because the last study was
done in 1988.

I don’t have a proposal to put on the table now, but over the next
year, or perhaps somewhat longer, I believe it is an obligation that
we have as an agency to come and propose a solution to that prob-
lem that will minimize that impact on taxpayers, but will still give
us the information that we need.

Chairman ARCHER. So we may expect that coming from you
sometime in the future?

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Yes.
Chairman ARCHER. I worry about that because there are so many

gray areas in any income tax, and there are particularly massive
gray areas in our income tax that I am not sure how you can ever
have a standard with any degree of certainty as to what taxes are
owed or not owed without taking an awful lot of cases to court to
determine legally what is noncompliance.

And, in addition, I am worried going into the next century about
your ability to adequately examine transactions that use, to a
greater and greater degree, the smart card which can load up un-
limited amounts of money on a computer chip, on a plastic card,
and transfer it without trace anywhere in the world.

And that, frankly, is one of the reasons why I want to abolish
the income tax and go to a consumption tax where there is a higher
degree of certainty and you don’t run into those kinds of problems.
I don’t know whether you have given any thought to that. I am cu-
rious as to what you believe might be done if you have given
thought to it.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. We have given some thought, but we don’t have
a proposal to bring forward. There are gray areas, so any estimate
you come up with is not going to be extraordinarily reliable; but it
can be more reliable than what we have now, which is 11-year-old
information.

In terms of the very things that many of the Members of the
committee have been mentioning, we need to ensure that there is
compliance, and at the same time do it with limited resources and
provide good service to taxpayers.

The key to that is using your resources in areas where there is
the highest chance of noncompliance. In other words, focusing on
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where it is going to be necessary and that is what you need infor-
mation for that we don’t have today.

For example, more than half of our audits of individual returns
are selective. The decision to select a particular return for audit is
done through a statistical formula which attempts to predict statis-
tically what the probability of error is on that particular return. It
doesn’t mean that it is deliberate, just the probability of error in
this return. This precedent is well established in the private sector.

The trouble is, in order to use it effectively, you have to refresh
these models. You have to look constantly at what the different
pattern of errors is. As tax law changes, you have to adjust for
that.

Well, our scores are really based on that data that is over 11
years old, which is really a very unsatisfactory thing. So we need
to go through some sort of a process to get this information, and
it does require some burden on the taxpayers because you have to
do some additional audits to get that information.

I hope in the next year or so we will come up with a proposal
that is carefully thought out, how we can meet this need in the
least burdensome way to taxpayers, because it is a requirement.
GAO has noted it, as has the Joint Committee staff reporting here.

Chairman ARCHER. Thank you, Mr. Commissioner.
Does any other Member wish to inquire? Mr. Portman.
Mr. PORTMAN. Commissioner, this has been very helpful and I

want to commend the staff of the Joint Committee on Taxation for
putting together an excellent report that was also part of the statu-
tory requirement.

I have one final question. We talked a lot about compliance today
and enforcement issues. We talked about some of the taxpayer
rights and information technology and some of the challenges that
you face in your budget. You have undertaken an ambitious task
here with the mission statement and goals and business practices.

I guess the one final thing that I would like to ask you, if you
would share with this panel and for the record as you undertake
these enormous challenges, what you see as the biggest risks in-
volved in ensuring that this kind of fundamental change does, in
fact, occur.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Well, I think broadly speaking—there are a lot of
very specific risks such as specific technology programs. But the
biggest risk, the hardest thing is to basically, as I sometimes de-
scribe it, we are rebuilding the house as we are living in it.

We are trying to collect the taxes and administer the law and
change the—adapt to changes in the law. At the same time, we are
rebuilding and rethinking how we are doing this. And, I think Mr.
Forbes noted it, frankly this does cause confusion. It causes confu-
sion in our workforce.

It causes potential errors that occur, and I think as long as we
can contain those within a reasonable range and we can continue
to get support and understanding among especially the Members of
our oversight committee, that we are managing these as best as we
can, I think we will stay on the path and pick up steam as time
goes on in our performance. But we clearly are in a transition pe-
riod for the next couple of years.
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I think this is actually one of the things that the Oversight
Board was intended to help us deal with, is to have a group of peo-
ple that would be looking at this very carefully, and as there are
risks and issues that come up, also to help to deal with them, but
also to reassure people that we are doing the right thing in our
overall programs so we don’t get derailed along the way.

I would summarize it by saying we are on a path, and I person-
ally believe that if we get the investments and sustain this path,
it will lead us to a better way of doing tax administration and com-
pliance.

But there are ditches on both sides of the path, and we could fall
off them on either side. We could get diverted because of budget
reasons or crises that come up, because of lack of confidence that
this program is going to work, many things like that. So I think
if we can manage those risks and stay on this path, I think there
is a good destination there at the end.

Mr. PORTMAN. Thank you very much. Let me tell you that I
think the Board can help you construct the vehicle that will keep
you out of the ditch. Getting the Board in at the ground level with
these massive changes, as Senator Kerrey alluded to earlier, now
is the time.

We are undergoing this tremendous transition, and they can pro-
vide you with the expertise and the continuity also beyond your 5-
year term to be able to be sure that these changes are imple-
mented.

Chairman ARCHER. Are there further questions?
Senator KERREY. I have an answer to a question that I asked

earlier.
Chairman ARCHER. Wonderful.
Senator KERREY. Before I do, let me publicly say that we

wouldn’t be here today were it not for you making a decision to
support and mark this bill up. The Speaker was supportive. Demo-
cratic leader Gephardt was supportive.

It was the House action that tipped this thing and gave us the
momentum that we needed for legislation, and I very much appre-
ciate your leadership.

Commissioner Rossotti, the answer to the question that I was
asking earlier was next year when you have a budget submission,
it is going to be different than this year, and that is, under the law
the Board—you will submit a budget to the Board and whatever
budget the Board approves, it will then be submitted to the Treas-
ury Secretary, which will then go to the President.

And the President has to submit, unrevised, that budget to the
Congress. He can submit his own budget in addition—he may sub-
mit the exact same budget, but we will have a comparison. We will
have what the Board says is needed for the IRS as well as what-
ever makes its way through OMB, which we think is very, very im-
portant.

We want this independent board—which has 5-year terms just as
you do—we want this independent board to be able to do its own
independent analysis of what the budgetary needs are for the IRS.
It should be an interesting year next year.

Chairman ARCHER. Mr. Hoyer.
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Mr. HOYER. I think that will make the budget process even more
interesting, Mr. Chairman. I will bet you they don’t come in lower.
I bet the Board will feel we need to invest more in the IRS and
not less, and I think they will probably be right.

Mr. Rossotti, I want to again welcome you; and I want to thank
the Chairman for his leadership in convening this joint review. I
think if we had more joint hearings of this type we would be a lot
more efficient and effective Congress; and very frankly, we would
give to our managers a lot more time to manage and a lot less time
to come up here and talk to all of us discretely as opposed to collec-
tively.

Senator KERREY. If you would yield. An alternative is we can
change the rules of the Senate and the House to give the author-
izers the authority to appropriate as well.

Mr. HOYER. Or, we can change the rules to have the appropri-
ators continue to do what they do best without having to involve
themselves with the authorizers.

Chairman ARCHER. We may have slightly expanded this joint re-
view beyond our purview.

Commissioner Rossotti, thank you very much. I think you have
to feel very good about the bipartisan support that you have with
the Members of Congress. We have great reliance and trust in you,
and we wish you well; and we are open to any suggestions that you
have as to how we need to improve any of the legislative aspects
of this to permit you to do your job better. Thank you.

Mr. ROSSOTTI. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman ARCHER. The committee will be adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:55 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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100

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00106 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



101

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00107 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



102

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00108 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



103

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00109 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



104

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00110 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



105

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00111 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



106

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00112 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



107

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00113 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



108

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00114 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



109

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00115 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



110

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00116 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



111

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00117 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



112

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00118 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



113

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00119 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



114

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00120 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



115

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00121 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



116

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00122 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



117

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00123 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



118

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00124 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



119

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00125 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



120

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00126 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



121

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00127 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



122

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00128 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



123

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00129 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



124

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00130 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



125

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00131 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



126

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00132 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



127

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00133 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



128

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00134 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



129

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00135 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



130

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00136 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



131

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00137 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



132

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00138 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



133

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00139 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01



134

VerDate 29-OCT-99 07:51 Nov 02, 1999 Jkt 010199 PO 00001 Frm 00140 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6602 E:\HEARINGS\57610P2.XXX txed01 PsN: txed01
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